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MRSCNA MINUTES
01/14-01/15/2017
· Opened with serenity prayer
· Cooper B. read the 12 Traditions
· Jimmy C. read the 12 Concepts
· Total of 10 RCM’s/ASR’s present.
Introductions
Secretary’s Report:  Nick L. read the minutes.  Approved.
Treasurer’s Report:  Candie B.  See attachments at end of minutes.  
OLD BUSINESS: Motion 16-10-01 from NANA to not change the registration prices: 3 for, 5 opposed, 2 abstain (Motion failed)
AREA REPORTS/RCM/ASR:  
MANA:  Adam G. gave report:

The mountain area seems to be doing well, we are maintaining strong attendance with our weekly meetings. We continue to give away basic texts to newcomers, as well as key tags. We have had several celebrations including one 18 month, one 4 year, one 14 year, and one 35 year since our last regional service. 

As far as service is concerned, we have continued to have a combined area service meeting with FANA.  We continue to take an H & I meeting into the Anthony Correctional Facility once a month. 

We had a planned picnic on October 8th at the Greenbrier State Forest where we ate and afterward drove up Kate’s Mountain to look at the foliage.  On October 22nd we had a Halloween road trip.  We attended a meeting in Beckley.  Following the meeting we headed to ACE Adventures in Oak Hill  for  the “Nightmare On the Gorge Haunted Trail”.  We participated in helping plan the FANA Holiday dinner in Bluefield, WV on December 17th. There was an H & I workshop, dinner and a speaker. On December 31st we had a New Years Eve Game Night in Lewisburg. All events were successful and greatly enjoyed.


There are no planned events at this time.

The MANA has brought a proposal for discussion 

We have a regional donation this time of 500.00 dollars.

In Service,

 Adam G
AFASCNA: Destini W. gave report:
Hi Family,

All is alive and well in the Appalachian Foothills, the last few months have been pretty uneventful. We still have 8 home groups with 15 meetings a week, and our one H&I commitment with the Behavioral Health Unit at Camden Clark Memorial Hospital. We’ve had one H&I workshop recently and plan another coming next month, in hopes that we can get more participation from members because in the recent past we’ve struggled to make the twice a month commitment. 

Our attendance has been fluctuating lately due to Heroin Anonymous, a new 12 Step fellowship in our area. I have hopes of us doing a Area inventory here n the very near future to possibly see where we can improve in being more welcoming to new members who seem to be attracted to that new fellowship. 

Our LSB, is still functioning quite well and are in the planning stages of our annual St. Patty’s Day Literature Fundraiser, its set for March 18th at 5pm. were trying something different this year and are adding a chili cook off. We also participated in a health fair at Parkersburg South High School back in December.  We’ve also been periodically taking Area meeting schedules, and info on NA to local Suboxone Doctors, Mental Health Doctors, methadone clinic, work release ect.

We have no needs at this time.
In Loving Service,

Destini W.
NCANA: Benjamin K. gave report:

The North Central Area meeting are going well, with an increase in attendance. Unfortunately 7th Tradition contributions are down. Our Area had a New year's Eve event which was well attended by addict from Greater Morgantown Area as well as the addicts in North Central. The event was held at Valley World's of Fun followed by a New Year's Eve countdown and Gratitude meeting. A good time was had by all.  Our H&I Subcommittee held a learning day which was well attended by addicts from at least 3 surrounding areas. The Pruntytown H&I meeting has been changed to Thursday nights with more addict commitment to this time slot. All other Area H&I commitments are going very well. Our Area donation is $158.14.  Yours in service, Benjamin K. NCANA RCM
NANA: Shayne M. gave report:

Greeting from NANA we continue to make do with a few but dedicated trusted servants. All projects report all is well. We have lost a true servant of NA to the warmer climes of Florida. We wish him well and god speed.
We would like to thank all those who attended our great turkey feast. A good time was had by all and look forward to doing it again next year. 

We have discussed the money problems that region is having and have a few suggestions.

Shayne M. NANA rcm    
SCURA: Eric L. gave report:

Greetings again from the Coalfields.  We are Carrying the message to the addict who still suffers in Southern West Virginia.  We have meetings in the towns of Man, Madison, Gilbert and Oceana. We have 6 weekly meetings and 5 home groups. The Go to any Lengths group in Madison WV has changed days of the week. We now meet on Mondays.  We’ve had 2 celebrations; a 23-year miracle in Man and a 5-year miracle in Oceana. We also have 2 celebrations coming up. A 3 year in Madison and a one year in Gilbert. Since we last met our Area has sponsored 2 events, for Halloween and Christmas. Both were well attended. We are also working on starting an H&I meeting at the Prestera crisis center on Dingess Street in Logan. We are bringing a motion to address the financial condition of the region. We have no needs from the region except for support.

Grateful to Serve, 

Eric L.

GMANA: Anant V. gave report:

Greetings from GMANA!!! We currently have 13 meetings a week and 9 home groups. The Hope Group from Kingwood came to ASC in October and has joined our area.  We provided them with literature, key tags, and supplies to get the group up and running.  They are also looking to start another home group during the week.  The only days that do not have two meetings are Mondays and Wednesdays but we are looking to have additional meetings on those days.  

 

Literature 
Our Literature Committee is doing really well. Most, if not all home groups obtain literature from our Chair Joe B directly as this has lowered the costs for shipping.  We just had a Literature Subcommittee meeting on December 3rd to address costs and pricing to cover shipping.  They presented their findings and proposed changes at ASC in December and the motions have been taken back to home groups to vote on during January ASC, next weekend.  In addition, we now have a literature order form with pricing and costs listed that each home group will fill out and bring to ASC with funds to pay and orders are received and distributed at the beginning of each month.  

H&I 
The DDU unit at Chestnut ridge is doing well. Literature continues to be ordered for that meeting.  It is well attended with about five to ten members showing up regularly.  There seems to be some additional interest from members who would like to participate when they fulfill the necessary clean time requirements which is promising.  Our H&I chair is in discussion with the facility to see if there would be another day to bring a meeting in to the patients.  Further details shall be provided accordingly.     

 PR 
PR has been placed on hiatus for the upcoming term.  There has been a lack of willingness and time by members to fill the position and as such, the position shall remain vacant until someone steps forward and is voted in.  There is also a need for a Phone line Workshop and we are in the works to conduct one.  More information will be provided to Region as a date and time are chosen.  
Activities 
Bugaboos had their annual Thanksgiving dinner in November along with a speaker of their choice.  It was well attended.  In December, we had a movie night where about fifteen addicts attended.  Our New Year’s Eve, we had an activity in collaboration with North Central ASC with an evening of fun and fellowship at Valley Worlds of Fun.  The turnout was great and a meeting at 11pm followed to bring in the New Year with good tidings.   

 

Odds and Ends 
During December, we had a Policy Subcommittee workshop to address some changes that needed to be made with our Activities and Literature policies.  The changes were brought to the ASC and will be voted upon next week.  We are looking to have yearly elections as opposed to the staggered terms we had when our area started to have some continuity.  Our ASC Secretary had to resign due to other things on his plate that were preventing him from regular attendance so Jad R. was elected to fulfill the position.  In addition, our previous RCM-Alt was removed due to attendance issues and Pam T. was nominated and elected to fulfill the position.  Nominations for this upcoming term include: Chair (Andrew C), Vice Chair (will need to be appointed and ratified if necessary by home groups), Treasurer (Eric K and Jeanette E), H&I Subcommittee Chair (Candy C), Literature Subcommittee Chair (Joe B), and as mentioned above, PR Chair shall remain vacant until willingness presents itself.  

Thanks for letting us serve, Anant and Pam
FANA: Jimmy C. gave report:

Greetings from the Freedom Area of NA. Meeting attendance remains strong in our area. We continue to see fresh faces as we have several treatment centers that are now bringing addicts to our meetings regularly.  I am happy to report that we have celebrated multiple 1 year and multi-year celebrations.  The Regional Website meeting list is current at this time. 

Our Annual Christmas Dinner held in Bluefield was very well attended and the H&I workshop presented by Kay M. & Adam G. was very informative.  Cliff M. from Metro was the speaker.

PR efforts have consisted of maintaining Literature Racks at the Raleigh County & Mercer County Probation & Day Report Centers.  I have also been requested we be allowed to place a business cards in the Raleigh General ER waiting room.  I am still waiting for approval to do this.  Our Billboard along Robert C. Byrd Drive is still in place.  The treatment center in Mount Hope has had funding problems and to date has not opened to residents.  I have accompanied a couple of other addicts to speak to the Raleigh County Day Report Center as well as a local Psychiatrists office to speak to a group of patients with drug addictions.  We were well received and had a very insightful Q&A session.

The area has brought up the possibility of having a spring literature fundraiser such as a picnic or other event to raise money.  More will be revealed.

We have a Regional Donation of $150.00 at this time.

Grateful to serve,

Jimmy C.

FANA RCM

METRO: Donn C. gave report:

Metro Area of NA continues to carry the message with 10 home groups and 17 meetings per week. Our H&I obligations are South Central Jail (Charleston, WV) 1st and 3rd Monday of every month; Highland Hospital (Charleston, WV) every Tuesday; Federal Halfway House DISMIS (St. Albans, WV) 1st and 3rd Tuesday of every month.
Our New Years Eve activity went well, and also our flyer days are a big success. We are planning our next chili cookoff in March. 

We need nothing from Region at this time. Grateful to serve, Donn C. ASR
GTO Area Report January 2017

Happy New Year from the GTO (Greater Than Ourselves) Area of Narcotics Anonymous. Our area continues to grow and thrive in many capacities. We currently have 27 home groups in our area and serve the cities of Huntington WV, Ceredo WV, and Wayne WV. South Pont, Oh and Ashland KY have broken off from our area. We have added two special interest meeting this quarter which include a new women’s meeting on Monday’s at 6:30pm and a second LGBT on Fridays at 7pm.  Our meetings average anywhere from 4 people per meeting to over 100 people per meeting.  The times vary and include evening meetings, noon meetings, midnight meetings and an early morning 7am meetings. We have open and closed meetings in the area that vary in format from literature studies, step studies, candle light meditation meetings, speaker meetings, etc. 

We have a vibrant and active service structure that includes an H & I subcommittee, a Public Relations subcommittee, an Activities subcommittee and a Literature subcommittee. 

The H & I Subcommittee currently provides services to 4 facilities. Those standing facilities include River Park Hospital Short-term and Long term adults and adolescents 3 times per week, St. Mary’s Hospital Psych unit once per week, and Pinecrest male and female twice per week. The subcommittee recently starting taking a meeting into the Boyd Co. Jail in KY once per month and the Trenton House. 

The Activities committee implemented a successful Halloween Extravaganza on Oct 22nd. Activities committee also hosted the second annual New Years Eve Party with a GRATITUDE meeting, H&I Workshop, food, dancing, an NA time capsule to be opened in 2022, 50/50 raffle, door prizes, a bonfire, and the New Year's countdown. The next GTO activity will be In Loving Service in February. Come join us for a day of fellowship and service. 

The Public Relations subcommittee is active in planning many events/PR services. Which include monthly flyer days targeting various areas within our area, a schedule day to distribute schedules to professionals/businesses, Stocking of NA literature for recovery outlets such as drug court and needle exchange, Loved Ones Group participation, upkeep of the area website, and any PR events as they arise in our community. 

The Literature Subcommittee is a relatively new addition and we are in the process of developing it and creating a good stockpile and logistics system for ordering and distribution. The purpose of the subcommittee is to maintain an adequate supply of NA literature and have it available for purchase at the GTO area service meetings. The subcommittee maintains a literature inventory of no less than $500 and no more than $1000. Order forms have been developed and orders can be placed either by email and available for pickup at the following ASC or during the upcoming ASC meeting. There is a 10% markup on order which includes 6% for shipping and 4% that generates funds to support struggling and/or new home groups.
Open Sharing
Area Motions/Proposals: 
1) App Foothills: asked that we discuss having a grace period when we make a decision so that the same issue is not revisited for up to 6 months to allow time for us to evaluate how it goes before recommending changing it again.  This proposal was sent to P&A.
2) MANA proposed a way to address both spending cuts and raising money for the region. This was sent to Finance, and to Convention.
3) SCURA submitted a motion to do away with the Beckley billboard to save expenses.  This was sent to PR.
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORTS:
PR Subcommittee
Hello from PR!

As we embark on a new year, I hope that we can continue to find new, cost effective ways to get our message out and to attract the still suffering addict.

At the present, we are still under contract with Lamar Advertising for the Beckley Billboard, which will expire 05/28/17.  If anyone in other areas wants to consider the region placing a billboard in your area, please bring your ideas to the April RCM.  Also the Morgantown billboard is still up and there is currently no expiration on it.  I’m unclear as to whether we still have a billboard in the Charleston area at this time.

One of the other ideas we have been discussing is to place literature in hospital waiting rooms.  I would like any area that is doing this to get in touch with me. 

Our Phone Line Chair has not been active as of late so the phone line is being handled by Joe B and me when I can.  If anyone is having any issues please contact Joe or me.  More will be revealed about this at the April RSC.

The Regional Meeting Schedules were delivered to the RCM’s so all is good there.  I would like to remind everyone to get any meeting changes to our Web Servant as soon as possible so that our website can be as accurate as possible.  It’s a big job keeping this updated and I want to thank Shane M. & Eric L. for all the work they do on our Webpage.   

I am currently working on the PR Policy Document updates.  It’s a process.  It’s my goal to have something for the workgroup to review prior to our next RSC so that we can hopefully make some progress in this area.

During RSC we received approval for $500 to fund the purchase & shipping of 34 Basic texts to various Hospitals & institutions.  This was a match of books that were donated to the region.  Joe B is handling this.

We also received approval for $700 to fund our attendance at the annual National Association Social Workers of WV conference to be held April 26-28.  The breakdown was $450 for registration and $250 for literature.  This has been a big success for us in past years and I am looking forward to doing this again.

Thanks so much for everyone’s hard work and willingness.  I can’t wait to see you all at next Regional Service!

Grateful to serve,

Jimmy C.

PR Chair

Web Servant Report 01-14-17
Greeting from the only NA service that never sleeps. It`s good to report that since the last upgrade Angelfire made no downtime has been reported. Hopefully this will take care of the problem of the past.


I have made a new page on the site for temporary meeting closers and moves. Winter weather can be difficult on members and home groups. I will also be sending out eblasts whenever I’m informed of temp closings or moves as I have in past winters or summers . I also posted the regional newcomer package as well.


I was asked to take a poll of members to see if they would prefer that flyers, documents etc. be in pdf form instead of doc or docx . it was suggested that pdf was simpler for those that use mobile devices. Let me know what you prefer. I can convert them no problem usually. 


Last my quarterly rant about the home groups keeping their meeting info in the NAWS database current. Some areas and groups are real good at it and some are lacking. I’m running out of ideas on how to get those lacking to not lack. I have printed out the areas info and handing it to area reps. Last quarter I even put in in my regional report and still I find old useless info when I check the NAWS app. Here’s a new idea every time you send me an email with your changes cc it to webupdates@na.org and someone there will fix it for you. That what they get paid to do and they want the info to be current just as much as I do. Last resort if your home group is in the database and you tell me that it is and ask me to change it for you I will.


Shayne M. the web guy
	
	


PR / H&I / Phoneline subcommittee report: 
Convention Subcommittee:  
Prayer

12 Traditions- Cooper

12 Concepts-Jimmy

MRSCNA Convention Purpose- Sharon

Reports-

Registration- Discussion from group- comments that registration hours were not long enough. Complaints about frustration with needing to go to merchandise to register. 

Merchandise- Mixed feelings about the look of the merchandise. Used the PayAnywhere App for cash and credit. A lot of leftover merchandise. The wrap around coffee cup design created an increase in mug price. The dates were incorrect for the merchandise. They ran out of bags. More discussion on incorrect date. The proof did go through many committee members it was noticed but was not corrected, it got lost in email.  Member raised the concern about a “sale” at convention without permission from the body, the committee explained it was a committee conscience. That is was also a thought out decision discussed with the treasurer to not lose money.  Complaints about merchandise being late on Friday. Discussion about the perspective of merchandise purpose being for profit. 

Merch Report for Fall 2016 ; True Colors XXX

Merchandise went fairly well in November. There were mixed feelings about the design, but most people liked it. Treasurer II and Merchandise Vice Chair were indispensable and very appreciated. We used the payanywhere app for all transactions (cash and credit) and were able to register many addicts. We didn’t sell as much as we had anticipated. There was a lot left by Sunday so it was decided by convention committee members to reduce the price of items.

We ordered 526 clothing items for $6418.25 and 180 mugs for $1035.00 and $125 for shipping from Glenn’s. Usually use Chapman’s for mugs, however they were unable supply this design. Glenn’s was able to use another company who were able did a wrap design which increased the cost. There was an error in the dates -Woops! I did not double check with Glenn’s when I placed the order. Order totaled $7,578.25. Merchandise brought in a total of $8,962.00, for a profit of 1,383.75.

In order to make future comparisons and prevent the loss on sales I have provided the following:

	
	Purchased
	leftover merchandise:
	sold

	Tie-dyed hoodies
	69
	15
	54

	sweatshirts

	20
	9
	11

	tie-dyed T-shirts
	130
	33
	73    ?-24

	regular T-shirts
	96
	24
	77    ?+5

	zipper hoodies
	44
	8
	43    ?+7

	pocket T-shirts
	25
	13
	10    ?-2

	long sleeves
	46
	17
	28     ?-1

	Regular hoodies
	43
	7
	37     ?-1

	Tie-dye long sleeve
	43
	10
	35     ?+2 

	mugs
	180
	36
	144

	Speaker CDs
	
	
	220


We also have left over Spring 16 Merchandise.


It was brought up at last RSC to get reports from the Payanywhere to compare with our bank deposit statements for more transparency.



 

As a body we can decide what needs to be done from here in regards to who accesses and reports on this.

As treasurer, Wes set up the Payanywhere and had an email where these reports come; it is not mailed. 

According to this email from Payanywhere they deposited 4893.71.

Total Credit card sales on the Payanywhere app totaled 4994.01. For a difference of 100.30.

I have cash receipts only for merchandise not registration. I also need to order bags, which we ran out of. I am requesting $23 for plastic and small paper bags to put mugs in.

I had submitted my last report to the new convention secretary.

In loving Service

Sarah P

Merchandise Chair

Audio- Things went well for audio at the fall 2016 convention. $134.88 was spent of the $350 given. $215.12 was returned to the treasurer. We’re asking a motion for $42.99 for new mic stands. Grateful to Serve, Kevin E. 

Refreshments- There was a lot of stuff left over, nothing was given away. There were times when coffee was not ready. They apologize for the problems but the pots are very slow. Complaints about wanting to have additional drinks. Kenny R said he would be willing to be vice chair but would not be able to attend RSC. 

Vice Chair- Unity prayer turned out well. Other complaints same as already mentioned. Discussion about indigent packages selling out very early. 

Treasure II- passed out reports from PayAnywhere App for fall convention. Gave verbal report and will be included in the minutes. 

Vice Chair read a thank you card from a speaker Jo C. 

Old Business- None

New Business- 

DJ- New guy Justin Gillianwater would like to be the DJ for convention for the price of 1 Holt Lodge room (2 packages) decided to stick with Tom F because he is consistent and reliable. Sharon is going to confirm Tom for spring 2017. 

Flyers were distributed for the spring convention. 

Sharon request list of committee members who need a room and to be told if they need it paid for. 

Topics for spring 2017

Need 23 in addition to traditions, steps, title, and concepts

The higher the point of freedom

The broader the sides

Our symbol

Freedom

Self 

God 

Society

Service

Goodwill

Universal Program

Goodwill

Simplicity is the key

Doing the right thing for the right reason

The Stigma 

Identification

Acceptance

Fully whole and wholly free

PR sharing Session

Open-mindedness

Faith

Trust the Process

Spirituality in action

Sponsorship

Secrets keep us sick

Artwork- We voted on a piece of artwork and then decided to take the 3D symbol straight from the book. 

Speakers- Alan L, Pete S, Erin J, Ryan S, Nick L, Alternates-Tony P, Nick H 

Money Motions- Audio-$250, Merch-$7000, Refreshments-$750, Registration-$500, DJ-$350

Finance

Fall 2016 Convention Report

Expenses
· Merchandise (Glenn’s)



$7,578.25
· Basic Texts (Doug Hall)



$48.00
· DJ (ACME Sound)



$300.00
· Audio (Kevin E)




$134.88
· Refreshments (Brittany O)


$464.61
· Sticker Scraper (Eric L)



$15.32
· Poster and Tape (Sarah P)


$5.25
· Registration (Beverly R)



$500
Total = $9,046.31
Deposits

· PayAnywhere Deposits



$4,889.71
· Cash Deposits (not including budget leftovers)
$12,341.62
· Seventh Tradition



$40.32
Total = $17,271.65





Total Profit = $8,225.34


I have handed out, and will attach to the minutes, the Product Sales Report provided by PayAnywhere that is itemized and reflects all items purchased, their price, and the quantity of the items from our convention. I am awaiting receipts and budget updates from the Registration Chair, these figures reflect all information I have been provided with. I would like to point out that $310.00 of our income is from the sales of Spring Merchandise at $5 each item, which means that our actual income of Fall Convention merchandise is $8,652.00, according to PayAnywhere. Our figures on PayAnywhere conclude that a total of 578 members registered for our Fall Convention. 

Thanks for letting me serve,

Kristyn G
RD/RDA REPORT:  
Greetings mountaineer region,

During our RD report I spoke about the social media applying our principles workshop that Kay M. and I held at our fall convention. In the discussion and work groups, we figured out that no matter how we approached social media we would always be excluding somebody from the conversation. Also we decided that there was no anonymity on social media. It seemed that if something being used for the purpose of just posting events or dates and times of certain things, then it would be more practical. i will try and sum up what we got from our workshop and send it to NAWS. I feel like we pretty much came up with the same experiences that we had come up with at the MZSS in Milwaukee. If nothing else it will re-confirm what they have already heard. 

See you at the inventory

Grateful to serve,

Ryan S.  
RD REPORT:
Greetings from your regional delegate team,
  Not a lot has happened since the last time we met. We've had a couple of mailings from NAWS. We are including a summary of the latest NAWS News with these minutes. One of the items in there is a request to help with an environmental scan which we have decided to do at our biannual inventory/planning session in March. I would encourage everyone interested in world service to attend.
  We had a conference call with our zone in late October and discussed our proposal to limit participation to RD's and alts during our work sessions. There appears to be a general consensus that some guidelines in this area would be helpful.  We will try to vote on something at our next meeting.  Also we are hopefully going to participate in a virtual workgroup meeting with NAWS on the Future of the WSC Project. Since the World Board has decided not form an actual workgroup due to financial restraints, we will be attempting to have interested conference participants take part in a virtual meeting, the first of which just happens to be during our next AZF meeting at 1 pm.  I contacted the hosting region about the possibility of us participating.
  Our next AZF meeting is January 28 in South Boston VA, and we will be attending MARLCNA February 10-12.  We are asking for $908 in expenses to attend these events. We look forward to seeing everyone on March 4th for the environmental scan.  In loving service, your regional delegate team
P&A Subcommittee
Old Business
· Reformatted packet of info for new RSC Members. Sent to web servant and secretary
· Checked dates for zonal forum. Date selected was for 7/29/17
· Motion (16-10-06) to change order of the day and dinner would be at 7pm after all business concludes
· Motion (16-10-05) was presented to P&A to add language into our policy under the secretary duties: “…and printing, or having on hand, copies of the information packets for new attendees to the RSC.”
· Motion (16-10-04) presented to P&A that says “Other NA Groups/Meetings within the MRSCNA can be included in the meeting schedule by confirming, or updating, their information quarterly with the RSC, the Web Servant, or the closet area.”
· Motion (16-10-08) presented to P&A that mentioned “The convention chairs be required to attend Sunday morning portion of the RSC in addition to their subcommittee meetings and be reimbursed, if needed at the same rate as those servants who are now compensated for their personal expenses to attend.”
· P&A chair asked to clean up language in our policy that addresses areas presenting motions at the beginning of the RSC (Haven’t done) (New Area Motions/Proposals “New motions/proposals from Areas” Anywhere it says “Area Motions” change it to say “Area Motions/Proposals”)
· AFANA discussed having a grace period for motions to see if they will have a chance to work (Referred to P&A)
· New key asked to be made for the P.O. Box (Referred to P&A)
1. How much will it cost?
New Business

· Change language under the Subcommittee section toward the beginning of policy to say “Subcommittee chair persons are expected to attend all 4 quarterly RSC meetings and the bi-annual CAR/Inventory meetings”

· P&A chair asked to clean up language in our policy that addresses areas presenting motions at the beginning of the RSC (Haven’t done) (New Area Motions/Proposals “New motions/proposals from Areas” and under #2 to say “refer to motion/ proposal…” Anywhere it says “Area Motions” change it to say “Area Motions/Proposals”)
· Change section 6 to say “Regional Officers” instead of “Trusted Servants”
· Strike the last sentence from policy, under the RD Responsibilities
· Will address changing the RD and RDA and whether or not they should be required to attend MARLCNA
· Addressing the motion from AFANA asking for a grace period to allow motions to take effect and see if they are of any benefit before changing them. 
· AFANA discussed having a grace period for motions to see if they will have a chance to work. The motion failed: 4 for, 10 opposed, 2 abstain
· New key asked to be made for the regional P.O. Box. Two extra keys will be made and receipts will be provided at the next RSC for reimbursement.
· Check for room availability for the July Zonal Forum. (Preferably will need Holt Lodge or a bigger room)
· Check availability for April 1st and 2nd for our next RSC. (Cedar Lakes has a large group meeting that weekend and they will not be leaving until 3pm on Saturday the 1st. They will also have no meeting spaces available 
· Upcoming RSC dates: March 4th Regional Inventory, April 8th-9th RSC, Convention May 19th-21st, July Zonal Forum will take place the 29th -30th during our July RSC. The meeting will be held in FHA at Cedar Lakes
Grateful to Serve,

-Nick L.
Finance Subcommittee:   Kristyn G. chaired.  See attachment.
I have attached a letter that was submitted by Cooper B. I am asking the Areas and Groups to discuss the saving and raising of Regional funds, carry the information to the Area’s Representative, and have it brought to our next Regional Service Committee meeting in April. I also have created a Convention Financial Report for the Convention Sub-Committee representing our Fall 2016 Convention. I would like for the Convention Sub-Committee to discuss who will be responsible, if anyone, for creating this report in the future. The Body greatly appreciated the model report that I had presented, and would like for this to be continued in the future. The report has been submitted to the Convention minutes for review. It is the Treasurer and I’s belief that this responsibility should not rest within the Treasury.
Bank Balance as of 1/10/2017: $20,473.41

Donations:
· North Central


$158.14
· MANA



$500
· SCURA



$20
· FANA



$150
· AFASCNA


$200
Total Donations: $1,028.14
Reimbursements:

· North Central


$37.40
· NANAANA


$40
· Metro



$66
· GMANA


$16.50
Total Reimbursements: $159.90
Total Deposits: $1,188.04

Balance after Donations = $21,661.45

Checks to be taken out today:

· MRSCNA Chair Printer Ink Cartridge


$37.09

· Cedar Lakes





$2,796.01
Total Expense: $2,833.10

Already approved Money Motions that have not been taken out yet:

· $250 for Accountant

Total = $250.00

Projected Expenses for Next Quarter:
· Frontier


$375

· PayPal



$15

· BB&T



$12

· OneBox


$239.85

· Secretary


$200

· Lamar



$1,400

· Mailroom


$480
· RD to MARLCNA

$700

· RD to AZF


$200

Total Quarter Expense: $3,621.85

Total of all Expenses: $6,704.95

Balance after Expenses: $14,956.50

Money Motions

· PR Basic Texts and shipping for up to $525

· PR to addend the Social Worker’s Conference and Literature for $700

· Spring Convention 2017 Budget: 
(a) Audio




$250

(b) Merchandise



$7,000

(c) Registration



$500

(d) Refreshments



$750

(e) DJ





$300
$8,800 total for Convention
· NAWS donation of $2,000.00

· Audio microphone stands $42.90
Total Money Motions: $12,067.90
Balance if Money Motions pass: $2,888.60

Balance after Prudent Reserve: $388.60
Money Motions Results:
· PR Basic Texts $525






PASSED
· Social Worker’s Conference and Literature $700


PASSED
· Spring Convention 2017 Budget $8,800



PASSED
· Audio microphone stands $42.90




PASSED
· NAWS donation $2,000






PASSED
Bank Balance as of 10/1/2016: $15, 098.97

Already approved Money Motions that have not been taken out yet:

· $8,650 remaining for Convention

· $250 for Accountant

Total = $8,900

Donations:

· MANA


$500
· NANAANA


$80
· GTAL



$40
· Metro



$36
· GMANA


$100
· NCWVASC


$80.42
· GTO



$250
Total Donations: $1,086.42

Reimbursements:

· NANAANA (schedules)
$80
· Metro
(schedules)

$66
· NCWVASC (schedules)
$33
· GMANA (schedules)
$11
Total Reimbursements: $190.00
Total Deposits: $1,276.42

Checks to be taken out today:

· Joe B (PR Expense)
$99.70
Total Expense: $99.70

Projected Expenses for Next Quarter:

· Frontier


$375

· PayPal


$15

· BB&T



$12

· OneBox


$239.85

· Secretary


$200

· Lamar


$800

· Mailroom


$400

· Insurance


$3,000

· Accountant


$250

· Convention


$8,650

Total Quarter Expense: $13,941.85
Total of All Expenses: $14,041.55

Money Motions

· $600 additional expense for Convention Merchandise budget

· $200 for PR Literature

Total Money Motions: $800
Beginning Balance = $15,098.97

Balance after Donations = $16,375.39

Total that would be expensed now = $13,941.55

Balance after Expenses = $2,333.84

Balance if Money Motions pass = $1,533.84

PRUDENT RESERVE NOT MET THIS QUARTER

Money Motions Results:

· $600 Convention




· $200 PR





The Finance Committee is asking for Area’s and Home Group’s to discuss opportunities for our Region to save on expenses.
****THE FOLLOWING IS A LETTER PROPOSING A SOLUTION TO THE REGION TO SAVE ON EXPENSES****
Dear Fellow Trusted Servants,

  I am writing this letter to address what is a difficult issue for many of us, and that is the raising and spending of money at the regional level. This issue is part of several discussions that came up at our last RSC. The first one was a request by the convention chair that we reimburse for the cost of attending RSC if requested. The second was a request in finance by a member that area discuss ways that our region could save money. Lastly we had two motions regarding the convention committee’s decisions on the registration fees. In addition it should be noted that our region spent a little bit more that it took in over the previous four quarters. While these discussions are all separate, none of them exist in a vacuum. They are all tied together by a common thread—the raising and spending of money. Generally speaking I would like to see us fund anyone who has a responsibility to fulfill on our behalf at the regional level, but I would to take a more comprehensive approach because to approve more spending without addressing the rest would be unwise in my opinion. I would like to suggest a solution that addresses both the raising and spending of money within the convention because that’s where the majority of our money is raised and spent. Savings first. We spend several thousand dollars per year on rooms for trusted servants at our convention. It would be cheaper to reserve rooms in Lakes, Cedars, or Main Lodge or do a Dorm Conversion than to get rooms in Holt ($22/person cheaper). The treasurer can lock up the checkbook in his/her car if necessary. Everyone is free to make other arrangements entirely at their own expense. We could save $400-500 a year this way.
Now for raising money—there are few other events that I am aware of that charge $20 for registration anymore. Most are $30 or $40 or more. Ours has been the same for a very long time. We have not accounted for inflation. It is reasonable to consider raising it to $30. We could bring in significantly more money (however many people register times ten), and we would still be one of the less expensive conventions around. I realize the suggestions are not going to make everyone happy, but I believe it is time for some big picture consideration. I also believe that we need to consider this proposal as one piece rather than two. I don’t think it is fair to ask for an increase in our registration fee without also offering a reduction in expenses, and doing both also puts us in a much better long term financial position. I am hopeful that we can come together and move forward with our region on firm financial footing. The status quo is not sustainable. 

Yours in service, Cooper
Literature Subcommittee: Inactive
NEW BUSINESS:

MOTION#:  17-01-01
MAKER:  PR
MOTION: Purchase an equal amount of Basic Texts that have been provided by ECCNA (34). Up to $525
INTENT:  To introduce those to some of the basics of Narcotics Anonymous through literature
RESULT:  Passed by consensus
MOTION#:  17-01-02
MAKER:  PR
MOTION:  To provide funding to the NASWWV Conference. Total amount of $700 for registration and literature
INTENT:  To further our primary purpose
RESULT:  Carried by consensus.
MOTION#:  17-01-03
MAKER:  Convention
MOTION:  Spring Convention 2017 Budget: $300 for DJ; $250 for audio; $7,000 for merchandise; $750 for refreshments; $500 for registration. Total amount: $8,800
INTENT:  To provide a celebration of recovery
RATIONALE: To have the necessary materials to have a convention
RESULT:  Carried by consensus.
MOTION#:  17-01-04
MAKER:  Audio
MOTION:  Audio is asking for $42.90 for four new microphone stands
INTENT:  To record the speakers
RESULT:   Carried by consensus.
MOTION#:  17-01-05
MAKER:  P&A
MOTION: To add to Regional Policy Section VII Subcommittees: “Subcommittee chairs are expected to attend all four quarterly meetings of the RSC and the March bi-annual alternating CAR/Inventory meeting”
INTENT:  To make duties of the subcommittee chairs more clear

RESULT:    Carried by consensus.
MOTION#: 17-01-06

MAKER:  P&A
MOTION:  To change Regional Policy Section VIII Treasurer and Financial Policy Letter C Item 10: Fund all RSC Officers and subcommittee chairs for food, lodging, and $0.35 a mile for travel on an as needed basis to fulfill their regional duties

INTENT: To allow the two subcommittee chairs to request reimbursement, as needed, as a standing expense.

RESULT: Straw Poll: 7 for, 0 against, 3 abstaining. Motion carried
MOTION#: 17-01-07

MAKER: P&A
MOTION: To change policy Section VI: “Trusted Servants” to Section VI: “Regional Officers”; and on Section VI, Letter E, remove the last sentence first paragraph which states the RD and RD Alt are expected to attend all four quarterly meetings, etc. etc.

RESULT: Carried by consensus

MOTION#: 17-01-08

MAKER: Finance 

MOTION: To submit a $2,000 NAWS donation from our region

INTENT: To further our primary purpose

RESULT: Carried by consensus

NAWS DONATION:  $2,000
NEXT REGIONAL SERVICE:  January 14-15, 2017
Open forum.  
April 2017 RSC Order of the Day:

ORDER OF THE DAY

· Opening at Noon  (Saturday 04/08/2017)
· Reading of the Twelve Traditions of NA

· Reading of the Twelve Concepts for NA Service

· Introductions

· Secretary‘s Report (Reading of the Minutes from preceding RSC)

· Treasurer I Report

· Old Business

· Area Reports 

· Open Sharing Session

· New Area Motions/Proposals

· Sub-committees

· Convention Subcommittee 

· PR subcommittee
· P&A subcommittee (if time permits)

**Will break at 7 p.m. for dinner **
The subcommittees may continue into Sunday if needed.
· Reopen at 9 a.m.  Sunday, 04/09/2017
· Representative Report:

· 1.     Regional Delegate (RD). 

· 2.     Regional Delegate Alternate (RD-Alt.)

· Sub-committees

· P&A (if not held Saturday evening)

· Finance

· New Business

· NAWS Donation

· Set Agenda for Next RSC Meeting

· Open Forum

· Announcements

· Closing Prayer
Quarterly Report 
1/2017

Income:

Donations


           1086.42




Reimbursements
  
             190.00




Convention
               
                         17671.03*



Total

                                         18947.45

Expenses:

Administrative


           2897.38




Convention

                           8796.82




RD


                                   0.00




PR


                            1878.11




NAWS


                                   0.00




Total


                          13572.31    

Total Income

    18947.45

Total Expense
          -
    13572.31     



                      5375.14 Excess  

Oct/2016 Deficit
   - 5037.73


    Excess
        337.41 Total Excess/Deficit Last 2 Quarters

· Donations: Areas, Groups

· Reimbursement: Areas reimbursement for Meeting Schedules or refunds

· Convention Income: Any money made at Spring/Fall convention

· Convention Expenses: Any money spent for conventions

· Administration: Secretary, bank fees, mailing cost, insurance

· RD: RD travel expense

· PR: Phoneline, website, H&I, PR expense

· NAWS: Donation to NAWS
Treasurer's Report 

10/01/16-1/14/17        

(Begining Balance
15098.27)             

(Expenses)

09-Jan

Frontier


                              119.40

01-Jan

Onebox



       

79.95

21-Dec

BB&T
 



                   4.00 

15-Dec

PayPal



           
                   4.95

08-Dec

Frontier


                               115.66

07-Dec

Mailroom



               290.00

01-Dec

Onebox



                 
79.95

21-Nov

BB&T
 



                   4.00 

15-Nov

PayPal



           
                   4.95

08-Nov

Frontier


                              117.10

06-Nov

Sarah P





   5.25

06-Nov

Eric L





 15.32

05-Nov

Acme Sound



               300.00

05-Nov

Doug H




               199.90

05-Nov

Doug H





 48.00

03-Nov

Kristyn G



               400.00

31-Oct

Onebox



                 
79.95

26-Oct

BB&T Deposit Books



 55.95

21-Oct

BB&T
 



                   4.00 

17-Oct

PayPal



           
                    4.95

13-Oct

Glenn's




             7578.25

11-Oct

Frontier




121.70

11-Oct

Mailroom




480.00

06-Oct

Beverly





200.00

06-Oct

Commercial Ins.


             2629.43

03-Oct

Onebox




 
79.95

02-Oct

Kevin E



               
 350.00

02-Oct

Brittany O



               500.00

01-Oct

Joe B




 
  99.70







Total Expenses


13972.31

(Deposits)


                                07-Nov

Convention


          18071.03



04-Oct

GTO



              250.00



04-Oct

GMANA 


              100.00



04-Oct

GMANA meeting schedules                      
 11.00



04-Oct

NCWVASC

                                 80.42



04-Oct

NCWVASC meeting schedules
                 33.00



04-Oct

GTAL



                 40.00



04-Oct

Metro


                                 36.00



04-Oct

Metro meeting schedules 
                                 66.00



04-Oct

MANA

                              
 500.00



04-Oct

NANAANA



 80.00



04-Oct

NANAANA meeting schedules                            80.00







Total Deposits


19347.45    

Bank Balance as of 01/14/17             

20473.41    
I never doubted the Treasurer II's capability to cover the convention and I am happy to report that she did indeed do a fantastic job!

We have been in contact with our accountant throughout the last quarter. Our business license is still current. Even though we are a nonprofit organization we need a business license.

Our tax exempt status is still being processed. The accountant met with the IRS to discuss our case on January 12, 2017. Our Chair, Kay M., called to verify the information and to ensure that we are indeed still working to get reenstated.  He reported to her that we should recieve a letter within the next three weeks. We will continue to follow up.  

We are signed up for Cooper and Associates to take care of all future updates for both business license and tax exemption. 
Just a reminder of those expenses.                                                                                                        

Business License to be filed with the state  $75 a year. $25 for the state and $50 for C&A to file the paper work for us. 

Tax Exempt form is $35 for the fee and $50 an hour with an estimate of 1 hour+  to complete- $85-135 total. If the treasurer turns in an Annual Report, we will save time and money. 

For both services it will cost between $160-210 per year.

As always happy and grateful to serve, Candie B
NA WORLD SERVICES NEWS

WHAT’S HAPPENING IN NA WORLD SERVICES  THAT YOU MAY WANT TO KNOW... We hope you will continue to forward this page by email, or copy it for interested members, your ASCs, and your RSCs. We continue to encourage people to obtain e-subs to The NA Way and NAWS News.  This helps us to communicate more effectively and control distribution costs. VOLUME TWELVE | ISSUE ONE | NOVEMBER 2016

Go to NAWS News at www.na.org/nawsnews 19737 Nordhoff Place | Chatsworth, California  91311  USA | worldboard@na.org

The Traditions book, Guiding Principles: The Spirit of our Traditions, is available for purchase. A gift edition is scheduled to be available in January 2017. 2016–2018 NAWS Workplan: • Recovery Literature Project: input is being sought on an IP on recovery and mental health/mental illness (www.na.org/mhmi) and a daily meditation project (www.na.org/meditationbook). The deadline for this is 30 April 2017. • Issue Discussion Topics: material for this cycle’s issue discussion topics is available online at www.na.org/idt. • Service Tools Project: web pages for service tools related to Events and a Local Service Toolbox will be created soon. Web meetings will also be held and we are encouraging interested members to contact us. • Future of the WSC Project: discussions this cycle will focus on WSC sustainability and effectiveness; consensus building, discussion protocols, and decision-making processes during the Conference; and how we spend our time in between Conferences in relation to planning, communicating, and building consensus. • A Virtual Seating Workgroup will be formed again this cycle. Interested delegates are encouraged to contact us. • Fellowship Development and Public Relations Project: we are beginning this project by talking with zones about ideas to improve our PR efforts. Please let us know if you have a zonal contact at worldboard@na.org. • Social Media as a PR Tool Project: the use of social media by other non-profits and twelve-step programs will be researched, along with any public NA PR pages. Please contact PR@na.org if you have experience with this. • Collaboration in Service Project: this will initially focus on collaborating with regional delegates in the NAWS Strategic Planning process. Questions to gather input for the environmental scan  have been sent to regional delegates, with a deadline of 30 April 2017 for responses. FIPT: given the low response to the FIPT survey sent to delegates we do not plan to craft anything to speak for delegates or the 2016 WSC, but we will be drafting a new statement from the World Board. This will simply be an update to the two bulletins we released last cycle that can be found at www.na.org/fipt. A Guide to World Services in NA: the updated GWSNA will be sent to delegates for a 90-day review and input period. New delegates and alternates are encouraged to update their contact information with us by emailing elaine@na.org. Interested in PR? H&I? Inmate Step Writing? Please write to PR@na.org or HandI@na.org to sign up for these member-driven web meetings which are held every three to four months. Doing service in a rural location? Please write to servicesystem@na.org if you would like to be notified of the next web meeting on this topic. Financials: NAWS finances remain stable and we are grateful to have received over $1,000,000 in Fellowship contributions for the second year running. The new accounting system and shopping cart will be online in early 2017.
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June–October 2016 Activities

HONESTY, TRUST, AND GOODWILL A NEW CYCLE BEGINS Our first board meeting of this Conference cycle was held 

 28 September through 1 October 2016 in Chatsworth, California. We opened our initial board meeting on Wednesday with a board workgroup facilitating a session on WB Operating Values. Following that session, our discussion progressed to Proposals, which were straw polled and had no disposition during WSC 2016. Following our assessment of these proposals, at some point in the cycle we will be contacting the makers of these proposals. In looking back to the WSC while considering those proposals, we believe the overarching issue is developing consensus. The actions for project plans under the 2016–2018 Workplan will be outlined later in this NAWS News. With these project plans, we will have funding for the Business Plan Group, WSC Seating 2018 Group, and Delegate Sharing. We are unclear at this time whether we will use focus groups in the cycle. As we stated at the WSC, we have $200,000 for the entire cycle for projects. We are looking at ideas to increase participation in innovative, cost-saving ways. If anyone has ideas, please send them to worldboard@na.org. After our energizing and focused first day, we had our biennial World Board Reboot Day. As a board we looked at our corporate duties, such as duty of care, duty of obedience, and duty of loyalty. These are all legal responsibilities of nonprofit boards. We identified how NA is changing globally, such as increased participation from 139 countries which contribute to resource demand, as well as the ever changing impact of technology. We also discussed how we would collect information from delegates for our environmental scan. We started Friday with corporate responsibilities, which included the formal seating of the new board members elected at WSC 2016; Jose Luis A, Jack H, Khalil J, and Tim S; 

 and affirmation of the Executive Committee of the World Board: Arne H-G as chair, Junior B as vice chair, Tana A as treasurer, and MaryEllen P as secretary. Additionally, we approved the changes to our bylaws resulting from decisions made at WSC 2016, which will be filed with the state of California. From there we moved to the approval of local personal stories for the Russian and Afrikaans Little White Books. We ended that portion of our agenda with a financial update, which will be reported upon later in this NAWS News. We spent Friday afternoon in a discussion and in small groups working on the future of the WSC, focusing on viable options for seating. Closing out our first board meeting on Saturday, we reaffirmed the direction for the 2016–2018 Workplan and reviewed our commitment to the future of the WSC. Board assignments to internal workgroups and RD liaison 

assignments for this cycle were finalized. At the end of our meeting, we looked at a possible self-evaluation tool that may help to recognize our strengths and identify areas for improvement. 2016–2018 NAWS WORKPLAN As previously mentioned, we reviewed the Workplan for the cycle while cognizant of the fact that we have fewer funds available for all projects than is usually spent on one project. We are looking at ways to use technology, focus groups, and other, less resource-intensive ways to accomplish our work. We are committed to advancing our projects for this cycle in a variety of new ways. RecoveRy LiteRatuRe PRoject Guiding Principles: The Spirit of Our Traditions is now available for sale, with a special edition scheduled to be available in January 2017. We sincerely hope you find value in this book and encourage you to try the workshop sessions we have developed. The workshop material can be found at www.na.org/idt. We have posted material seeking your ideas and input to help us frame both an IP on recovery and mental health/ mental illness (www.na.org/mhmi) and a daily meditation book (www.na.org/meditationbook). Please support us by spreading the word that this information is available online. We would like members to help shape the focus and direction of these two literature ideas so that we can present project plans to WSC 2018 that reflect the Fellowship’s thoughts and desires. issue Discussion toPics foR 2016–2018 As mentioned above, you can find all of the 2016–2018 Issue Discussion Topics at www.na.org/idt. Each new cycle ushers in new Issue Discussion Topics for members to workshop whether at the area or region or zone service level. We test-drove a couple of these at recent events and members seemed receptive and interested in participating. Our aim is for the topics to bring value and discussion for members. Our topics for this cycle are: • Applying Our Principles to Technology and Social Media • Atmosphere of Recovery in Service • How to Use Guiding Principles We have created a variety of tools, posted online, to help you hold these discussions locally, and we hope you will let us know about your experience. Sending your results to worldboard@na.org can help to shape future Fellowship resources and services. We hope to evolve some of these topics as the Conference cycle progresses. 
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November 2016

seRvice tooLs PRoject The survey online and from regions collected at WSC 2016 indicated the top two priorities for service tools to be Events and Local Services Tools. We will be creating pages for both topics online and asking any interested members to sign up to help us draft new material based on our Fellowship’s best practices. We will be hosting web meetings soon to gather experience for both of these topics. More information will be sent out as it becomes available. futuRe of the Wsc PRoject WSC 2016 passed a project focused on making the WSC 

 “a more effective resource to help achieve the Vision for NA Service.” There are three related but distinct strategies this project describes. The first strategy is to continue the discussion about WSC sustainability and effectiveness, including framing of viable options for WSC seating. We have no immediate plans to form a workgroup to forward the broader discussion about the future of seating, but we would like to involve as many delegates and other interested members as possible in the discussion. While the straw polls at WSC 2016 don’t reflect a consensus about what changes to make at the conference, they do reflect a consensus that most participants desire some sort of change. We hope that discussions this cycle can bring us, as a Fellowship, closer to a shared vision about what those changes might be. We hope to have more to report about our thoughts and a framework for discussion after our December meeting. The other two strategies for the project have to do with WSC-related processes. One is related to how we spend our time during the Conference week—on consensus building, discussion protocols, and decision making processes. Those of you who were at WSC 2016 will remember that there were a number of proposals committed to the Board that were related to eliminating formal business. It’s clear that many at the Conference, including the Board, were understandably frustrated with the conference decision making processes. We have been in the process of shifting from parliamentary procedure to a consensus-based model, and at times it feels like we may have the worst of both worlds. We will be discussing how to improve Conference processes and will have more to report to you later in the cycle. In the meantime, we welcome your ideas and input. The third focus for the project has to do with the time between WSC meetings. One way we will begin making progress is through a more collaborative planning process, as described in the Collaboration in Service plan passed at the Conference. There is also an element of this focus that is about participants communicating with each other and beginning to build consensus. We know we need better processes to discuss ideas between WSC meetings. On a related note, we will be forming a virtual seating workgroup again this cycle to make recommendations about the applications for seating to be considered at WSC 2018. We will select those workgroup members at our December 

meeting and have asked delegates again recently by email to let us know of their interest. feLLoWshiP DeveLoPment anD  PubLic ReLations PRoject Our first step is to focus on a conversation with representatives from zonal forums to discuss ideas on how to improve our PR efforts and focuses. We have asked any zonal forums that are interested to identify a contact person. This will be an information-gathering process, and we hope that zonal forums, particularly in the US, will participate. Many of the forums outside the US have already indicated their willingness to brainstorm together. Please let us know if you have a zonal contact at worldboard@na.org. sociaL meDia as a PR tooL We will be researching the use of social media by nonprofits including other twelve-step programs to learn of their experiences—what challenges occurred and how these challenges were resolved. We will also be looking at NA public PR pages whether they are at the group, area, regional, or zonal level. We are seeking experience with public pages— those that simply inform the public about NA. If your service body has a public PR page, please let us know. We would love to communicate with you. coLLaboRation in seRvice PRoject As we stated in the project plans, our initial strategy is to collaborate with regional delegates by further involving them in the NAWS planning process. We have created questions to garner input for our environmental scan, and have sent these to delegates. Our timeline this cycle has been adapted to give delegates and interested regions the time to participate. We are asking for responses by 30 April 2017 to allow for the variety of scheduled regional meetings. We hope delegates will plan for this and make time at their regional meetings for discussion. We believe strongly that the NAWS strategic plan will be enhanced through this type of collaboration and incorporation of regional ideas into the plan. FISCAL UPDATE Presently, NA World Services is stable, in the sense that our ability to forecast and budget is on target. We will have more information after our December 2016 meeting when a full fiscal quarter will have ended and we will be able to see trends. Again, we are extremely grateful for having had over $1,000,000 in contributions from the Fellowship for the past two years and we ask that they continue. The World Service Conference came in under budget due to unanticipated refunds from the hotel. Unexpected delays in renovations at the hotel resulted in financial compensation back to us that are not likely to be repeated. The delay really did not affect our ability to function at the Conference, so it ultimately benefited us. The staff remains busy getting the new accounting system ready to go online in early 2017. Part of that new system will be a new shopping cart, which seems long overdue. 
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June–October 2016 Activities

measure of that to participants, and we intend to look for ways to do just that. Finally, we agreed to come together to study and consider changes to the World Pool. As you may know, we are approaching 20 years since the World Pool was established as part of the 1998 resolutions passed at the WSC. Some of the goals of the pool have been reached and some have not or have changed. These are the primary areas of interest for the HRP this cycle in addition to our work of nominating WSC trusted servants. We will be reporting on them as we move forward. In an effort to fulfill that last goal, we met again in October of this year to take the time needed to study the World Pool. We invited two former HRP members to attend a two-day brainstorming session. Lib E and David J from the 2012–2016 HRP agreed to attend, and over those two days we conducted a thorough analysis of the World Pool. We looked at the history and initial goals of the pool. We collected data from the World Pool and from WSC elections since 1998. We also contacted former World Pool members and former WSC trusted servants to gain their perspective on the pool. Our review of all of that information resulted in some ideas for improvement. We intend to provide a more detailed report once we have been able to fully consider all of the outcomes of that meeting. Stay tuned. Finally, the RBZ process has opened for the current Conference cycle. Regions, zones, and the World Board have the ability to forward potential candidates to the HRP for consideration. Regional delegates and zonal representatives should have already received information about the 2016–2018 RBZ process. Please consider taking some time as a service body to consider whether there are any potential candidates in your communities who might be forwarded to the HRP. This recommendation adds a valuable facet to the HRP process. And as we noted earlier, since the initiation of the RBZ process in 2006, 94 percent of seated World Board members and 75 percent of all elected WSC trusted servants have had an RBZ recommendation. As always, we invite any comments, concerns, or questions about our work and this report. Please feel free to contact us at hrp@na.org. CALENDAR Travel requests (considered by quarter) Please send in your requests as early as possible. 1 February for April–June 1 May for July–September 1 August for October–December Input and ideas to help shape two pieces of literature  www.na.org/projects Deadline 30 April 2017 GWSNA review for 90 days  Deadline 28 Feb 2017 Environmental scan data  Deadline 30 April 2017

FIPT Only 49 delegates responded to our FIPT survey, as we have already communicated with delegates on this matter. We do not plan to try to craft anything to speak for delegates or the 2016 WSC, but we will be drafting a new statement from the World Board. This will simply be an update to the two bulletins we released last cycle that can be found at www.na.org/fipt. We will be aiming for simplicity in this update so that it can be easily translated. GWSNA We have updated A Guide to World Services in NA (GWSNA) for the 2016–2018 Conference cycle to reflect decisions made at WSC 2016. We plan to send this to delegates for a 90-day review before we consider it finalized. If you have been elected to either delegate or alternate since WSC 2016, please make sure we have your updated contact information. You can contact elaine@na.org. HRP UPDATE Greetings from the Human Resource Panel. We have had two meetings in the 2016–2018 Conference cycle, and are very excited by the prospects of our work thus far. We came together in July for our first meeting of the cycle. Since it was our very first meeting with the newly seated panel members, Veronica B and Jim B, and the returning HRP members, Sherry V and Mike B, we took some time to review our processes and to establish a foundation for the panel to move forward. As has become our standard, at our July meeting we developed our 2016–2018 action plan. We engaged in a scan to identify our challenges and determine our goals for the cycle. From that, we identified four areas of focus. We intend to work to improve the blind scoring process. This is the initial evaluation for those members who come forward from the World Pool. At one time that was the only means to gain an HRP nomination, but since 2006 service committees have had the ability to forward candidates to the HRP. With regard to who gets elected at the WSC, this “RBZ process” has all but replaced the blind scoring process. In fact, 94 percent of seated World Board members have had an RBZ recommendation since the RBZ process was created. We intend to review the blind scoring process to consider alternatives or ways to improve it. We also intend to conduct video interviews of candidates this cycle. As with the past practice of using recorded audio interviews, these will be for the internal use of the HRP. Our hope is that this format will improve the HRP’s ability to evaluate the candidates. Another area of focus is the material in the Candidate Profile Report. You may recall that these reports (CPRs) are distributed to Conference participants prior to the WSC, and include information on each of the WSC nominees. As a part of our scan we identified that we collect information and gain a perspective on each nominee which is not currently included in the CPR. It may be useful to provide some
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NAME AVERAGE PRICE # SOLD TOTAL SALES

Merchandise

Tie-dyed Hoodie (Base Price) $38.00 45 $1,710.00 Zipper hoodie (Base price) 28.00 43 1,204.00 Tie-dye T-shirt (Base Price) 15.00 73 1,095.00 Mug (Mug) 8.00 109 872.00 Regular hoodie (Base Price) 20.00 35 700.00 Short-sleeve T-shirt (Base Price) 9.00 66 594.00 Long Sleeve Tie Dye (Long Sleeve Tie Dye) 19.00 29 551.00 Speaker CD (Base Price) 2.00 220 440.00 Spring Merchandise (Base Price) 5.00 62 310.00 Tie-dyed Hoodie (Base Price) 26.00 9 234.00 Long Sleeve (Long Sleeve) 13.00 16 208.00 Tie-dye T-shirt (Base Price) 10.00 19 190.00 Long Sleeve (Base Price) 14.00 10 140.00 Mug (Base Price) 6.00 23 138.00 Sweatshirt (Base Price) 15.00 7 105.00 PocketT-shirt (Base Price) 13.00 7 91.00 Long Sleeve Tie Dye (Long Sleeve TD) 13.00 6 78.00 Mug (Mug) 6.00 11 66.00 Short-sleeve T-shirt (Base Price) 6.00 11 66.00 Zipper hoodie (Base price) 19.00 3 57.00 Sweatshirt (Base Price) 10.00 4 40.00 Regular hoodie (Base Price) 14.00 2 28.00 PocketT-shirt (Base Price) 9.00 3 27.00

Long Sleeve (Long Sleeve) 9.00 2 18.00

Subtotal 815 $8,962.00

Registration

Registration - Full (Base Price) $20.00 356 $7,120.00 Registration - Saturday ONLY (Base Price) 10.00 77 770.00 Registration - Friday/Sunday ONLY (Base Price) 5.00 21 105.00 Free (Free) 0.01 124 1.24

Subtotal 578 $7,996.24

Uncategorized

Express Item (R) $8.00 1 $8.00 Express Items 3.50 2 7.00

Subtotal 3 $15.00

Category Sales Subtotal 1396 $16,973.24 Discounts Subtotal 0 $0.00 Refunds 2 -$46.00 Voids 0 $0.00 Unpaid Amount $0.00

Net Sales $16,927.24[image: image1.png]
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